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It was local history at its best – surrounded by 
present day Sunny Hill Resort, enveloped by the 
past one hundred years, and wishing the best for 
the future. GLHG thanks the Nicholsens for host-
ing our group during a challenging time. Enjoy-
ing the evening: Flip Flach, Christine Mickelsen, 
Stephanie Ingalls, Dave Tschinkel, Joe Trupiano, 
Kathy Smith, Bette Welter, Ed & Eileen Volmar, 
Barbara Brumell Schmollinger, Arjay 
Schmollnger, Tom & Joann Baumann, Ed & Ron-
nie Campbell, Ken & Charlene Mabey, Rich 
Ceasar, Rachel Ceasar, Linda Singer Berger, Tom 
& Lorrie Spinner, Bill & Sue Von Atzingen, Joe 
& Cathy Katagiri, John Earl, Kevin & Rosemary 
Lewis, Carol Schreiber, Joan Smith, Don Teator, 
with vital assistance from Gary, Wayne, Gail, and 
Tor. If I missed anyone, let me know if you want 
me to acknowledge in the next newsletter. 
 
June 30 is the designated centennial date of the 
operation of a boarding house/resort at Sunny Hill 
Farm/Resort/Golf Course. A conversation with 
Gail Nicholsen Tryland this past autumn prompt-
ed a GLHG program at the resort, something that 
looked doubtful after our April and May cancella-
tions. The saving grace, ironically, was schedul-
ing the program at Sunny Hill (open), and not the 
Library (closed), for what turned out to be Phase 
2 of NYS re-entry to re-opening. 
 
Our June 8 meeting was certainly a “trip.” None 
of us have seen pandemic times like this and I 
was uncertain how many people would accept the 
Sunny Hill invitation. As it turned out, the train 
was “sold out” and no one was turned away.  
 With engineer Wayne and narrator Gary 
on board, we started a forty minute train ride 
from the parking lot of the rec hall, proceeding 
past the cemetery to the pavilion past the club-
house onto Fox Hill Rd to Plattekill Road back to 
southside homestead and motel units into the din-

ing room and its view before returning to the rec 
hall. Along the way, Gary explained the progres-
sion of buildings of the resort, from main house, 
the garage upgrade, the naming of buildings after 
family history and Norwegian sites, the back-
ground to the private cemetery on the grounds, an 
explanation of the building of the lake, the crea-
tion the golf course, and lots more. 
 At the rec hall, where social distance was 
established, the Nicholsens provided a slide show 
that showed highlights and benchmarks of Sunny 
Hill formation, evolution, and present day status. 
A nearly ten minute video gave the audience a 
quick-paced overview of people and times. Gail 
has reassured me that there are hundreds more 
photos, a reminder I should get a back-up copy 
for historical purposes. 
 We then took fifteen minutes to introduce 
ourselves as we often do, adding our own board-
ing house/resort connections, with numerous back
-and-forths. We took five minutes to ask the 
Nicholsens about the challenges they are facing 
this summer, survival being one of them. 
 At 8:45, we wondered into the darkening 
dusk, enjoyed the view of the sunlight-rimmed 
Catskill Escarpment, and off into our own hori-
zon we drove to consider a line of local history 
that the Greenville area has had the pleasure of 
experiencing. 
 
I was going to attempt to give some history of 
Sunny Hill but… the 75th anniversary mini-
booklet is so good that I will reproduce it later in 
the newsletter. However, I have not captured the 
next 25 years, something that should be done. 
Some time. And I have reproduced the text of the 
Town of Greenville resolution for Sunny Hill. 
 
You might be thinking we are making a big deal 
of this. And you are right. There will not be many 



chances like this to recognize a centennial for a 
business that has meant so much to Greenville.  
 
A highlight of the June meeting, during the intro-
ductions, was the realization that all the other re-
sorts were represented. It was nice to see support 

from Baumann’s Brookside and from Pine Lake 
Manor. Earlier, I had an email from Rainbow 
Lodge’s Walt Birmann to send his best wishes. 
 
A thank you goes to the Nicholsen families for 
providing such outstanding local history fare.  

June 30, 2020: Greenville, NY:  
Sunny Hill Resort Day 
 
—Whereas: In June 1920, Peter and Gurine Nicholsen 
supplemented their farm income by taking in paying 
boarders 
—Whereas: their son Arnold and Mae (Zulch) Nichol-
sen assumed control of Sunny Hill Farm in 1949 
Whereas: Arnold and Mae operated the resort from 
1949 - 1985, expanding the operation) 
Whereas: Arnold and Mae’s children—Gary, Wayne, 
and Gail—assumed management in 1985 and have 
operated Sunny Hill Resort and Golf Course through 
2020 
—Whereas: Generations IV and V are an integral part 
of the resort operation 
—Whereas: Sunny Hill Resort and Thunderhart em-
ploys about 150 people a year 
—Whereas: Sunny Hill Resort functions as a commu-
nity event site 
—Whereas: Sunny Hill Resort provides a mixing 
ground for different communities and families 
—Whereas: Sunny Hill Resort has been the meeting 
place for couples who have stayed in the Greenville 
area 
—Whereas: Sunny Hill Resort and Thunderhart is a 
major tax payer in the Town of Greenville 
Whereas: Sunny Hill Resort initiated their Golf Course 
in 1968 while adding Thunderhart in 2007; 
 
Now, be it resolved: I, Paul Macko, Town Supervisor 
of the Town of Greenville, New York, along with the 
Town of Greenville Town Board, do hereby deem it an 
honor and pleasure to extend this Certificate of Recog-
nition to Sunny Hill Resort and Golf Course 
 
and let it be further resolved: on the occasion of of the 
centennial of Sunny Hill Farm, Sunny Hill Resort & 
Golf Course, the Town of Greenville declares June 30, 
Sunny Hill Resort Day in the Town of Greenville, 
Greene County, New York 
 
 
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I do hereby set my hand, 
and cause the seal of the Town of  
 
Greenville to be affixed, this 15th day of 2020. 



Notes: 
I regret to announce that the July 13 meeting is 
canceled. The Library being closed for functions 
like ours makes my decision easy. Even when 

open, social distancing is likely to be required. 
Feel free to email me your opinion. For now, the 
proposed travelogue program that would have 
been July’s program will wait for another year. 
And August? Stay tuned.  



 
With July’s cancellation, I will continue the 
newsletter but on different topics of my choosing, 
with documents or objects in the Historian’s files 
likely to be possible topics. 
 
Somewhere in the newsletter, I usually thank 
Stephanie and Christine for providing refresh-
ments. Not to be, so far this year.  

 
Except for the annual report, this is the first real 
newsletter of the year. It has felt odd to cancel 
April and May. Having said all this, I cannot 
blame you for thinking you had heard quite a lot 
from me. And that would be accurate, with at 
least five emails about different topics during the 
winter.  



 
I had considered Zoom meetings. Some of you 
know what I mean but I already can feel the head-
shrug (what’s Zoom) from quite a few of you. If 
the effects of the pandemic continue after this 
year, I may have to consider the digital possibil-
ity.  
 
I can barely understate the tenuousness of sched-
uling meetings like ours. April and May were 

clear closures. The meeting at Sunny Hill came 
close to not happening. No big groups are meet-
ing anywhere yet. I desire to host local history 
meetings but trying to figure out the boundary 
lines can be a little nerve-wracking. And I am 
going to err on the side of our safety. Choosing 
close contact in large meetings, without masks, is 
something thinking people cannot do, no matter 
one’s political persuasion. I am open to persua-
sion, if you feel compelled. 



COVID memories. Start, or keep on, making a 
journal or list about life in the pandemic. How is 
life different? How is it not? How did Greenville 
cope? I can see a ten year anniversary program. 
(of course, I am assuming that this will be a past 
fact!) 
 
One of our unfinished pieces of business is the 
possible development of a list of historic houses. 

This list could be the basis of town approved 
preservation of these houses, similar to what we 
do for hamlet district properties. As the oppor-
tunity arises, I will contact this group and/or se-
lected individuals. 
 
The Planning Board did not meet April through 
July. Thus, the laundromat proposal in front of 
the Town Park is on hold until the Planning 
Board meets again. That could be August. 
 
A reminder that Audrey Matott continues her reg-
ular tending to the Facebook page – The Green-
ville Local History Group. She often reproduces 
clippings from old Greenvile Locals. Whatever 
your feelings about Facebook, I think this particu-
lar page is one that is of good purpose. (I also 
follow several other local historical sites.) 
 
The calendar production is in progress and should 
be out the usual time in the fall. More details in a 
later newsletter. 
 
I have become aware that the Freehold Church 
has ceased operations. Decisions are being made 
by the last members and I believe the church will 
be listed for sale soon. After a couple years of 
fund-raising and a GLHG meeting there, it was 
obvious the church could not be sustained. De-
tails about a realty listing are not available at 
press time. 
 
If anyone has any news to share for the next 
newsletter, let me know and I will try to address 
it. 
 
For now, stay safe and sound. 
Take care, 


